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Vista Grande Neighborhood Association 2025 Annual Meeting Minutes 

(with illustrations) 

 

Date:  Aug. 12, 2025 at 6:30 p.m. In the Little League Building at Redlands Park 

 

6:30 p.m.  Greetings, membership forms filled out, and member contributions taken. 

 

VGNA residents in attendance:  Amellia Beggio,David Dekker, Michael Delleney, Susan 

Homer, Brady Lovelady, Melinda Márquez, Michael Márquez, John San Nicolas, Diana 

Noya, Charles Noya, Chris Romero, Jo Ann Schaefer, Richard Schaefer, Joseph Lovato 

Non-residents in attendance:  CABQ Mayor Tim Keller, State Rep. Yanira Gurrola (Dist. 16), 

Odalys Marquez (Dist. 16 Legislative Aide), Yvette Tovar (Mayor’s Neighborhood 

Outreach)  

 

6:40 p.m.  R-25-167 was briefly explained:  On Wednesday, August 13, 2025, the Land Use 

Planning and Zoning Committee (LUPZ) of the ABQ City Council will hear a proposed 

resolution to enable residential property owners to “upzone” their property on an 

individual “opt-in” basis. This applies to all City residential lots according to the table 

below.  

 

The below slide on the following page shows how R-25-167 would affect properties 

within the VGNA boundaries. (County properties in white would not be affected.) 
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 The illustration below shows how R-25-167 would permit property owners to upzone 

their properties “permissively,” without affording neighbors any opportunity to object to 

upzoned properties in their neighborhoods.   

 

[FYI:  In the Aug. 13, 2025 LUPZ Commission meeting:  A motion was made by Councilor 

Fiebelkorn that this matter be Sent to Council with a recommendation of Do Pass, as 

Amended. The motion failed by a 4-to-1 vote.  For the motion: Fiebelkorn1  Against the 
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motion: Bassan, Champine, Grout, and Rogers.  Many persuasive homeowners testified 

against the measure before the vote. ] 

 

6:50 p.m.  Mayor Tim Keller was introduced and he spoke about the intent of R-25-167 to 

increase density.  He said he supported the resolution.   

  Keller also noted that he was running for a third mayoral term, and indicated it 

often takes a decade for policy changes to achieve an impact.   

  APD and Crime:  He used reform of the Albuquerque Police Department as an 

example, offering the following statistics showing large decreases in violent crimes and 

most property crimes over the last two years, acknowledging that more random crimes 

against business properties were the hardest to address. 

 
 Homelessness:  During a discussion of remedies for homelessness, Mayor Keller also 

noted that the City has finally got a safe-open-space open and that the Tiny Homes are 

now full.  Although he acknowledged that it has taken years to get the Gateway Center 

for recovery from addiction up and running—due to unexpected asbestos abatement—

that facility is now coming on line.  Yvette Tovar also distributed the following handout.  
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 Housing:  Finally, Mayor Keller said he supports upzoning, such as R-25-167, as a 

remedy for the “housing crisis.” 

 

Albuquerque’s status as a “sanctuary city” for immigrants:  Mayor Keller drew a distinction 

between Albuquerque as a “sanctuary city” for immigrants, maintaining that 

Albuquerque was not a “sanctuary city.”  However, he did note that CABQ does not 

share information on immigrant status of individuals, unless that information involves 

“criminal activity.”  Non-criminal information is not shared with ICE or other Federal 

Government entities, according to Mayor Keller. 

  

8:20 p.m.  Zoning Issues:  Richard Schaefer returned to a series of PowerPoint slides on R-25-

167, to demonstrate its upzoning potential.  

 Population Estimates and Upzoning:  Schaeter maintained that the City of Albuquerque 

is using faulty population growth figures based on an annual 2 percent growth rate, even 

though the City has lost population each of the last four years.  

 

 
 

Sidewalks and Bike Facilities:  Schaefer then indicated that he had offered the following 

comment during the Community Planning Assessment (CPA) process:   
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Update on Building Hope buying the old Desert Hills facility to House a K-12 “School of 

Excellence” state charter school: Schaefer noted that Zoom meetings in the spring 

achieved unanimous consent among participating neighbors to have the school move into 

the old facility.   

 Those meetings resulted in the following understandings. 

 
On the day of the annual meeting, Brady Hutchins of Building Hope sent an email to VGNA 

outlining the following highlights on its progress. 
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Introductions of those in attendance:  The neighbors and others who attended the meeting took 

a few minutes to introduce themselves.  Besides having Mayor Tim Keller and Yvette 

Tovar, present, it was also an honor to have State Representative Yanira Gurrola 

(Dist. 16) and her administrative aide, Odalys Marquez, at the meeting.  Finally, it 

should be noted that no APD personnel were invited to the meeting, because this meeting 

was primarily focused on development issues, and APD has been making itself available 

to the community through regularly scheduled “Coffee with a Cop” events, the 

Community Policing Council, and home anti-crime screenings. 

 

Development at Coors and St. Joseph:  Before he left the meeting, Mayor Keller and Evette 

Tovar wanted to talk about the development of the large lots at Coors and St. Joseph that 

were owned by Josh Skarsgard.  Keller confirmed that the “Sports Complex” on the 

following slide was first proposed by Ken Sanchez more than decade ago, and it should 

include 8-to-16 indoor basketball, volleyball and/or pickleball courts.  That will allow for 

both local usage and to attract regional tournaments.  Various government entities have 
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purchased the land for the Sports Complex, which is now public land.  Skarsgard will 

design the facility, and the City will manage it once it is completed, though Skarsgard 

will have first call on booking the facility.  

 

 

Trash Receptacles on the east end of Redlands Park:  As neighbors can attest, for years the 

trash receptacles on the public end of Redlands Park experience intermittent overflowing 

when events are held in the park.  VGNA has been complaining about this for at least 

four years.  The photos below were sent after a nice group used the park and bagged their 

trash.  Animals scatter the trash when it is left next to the overflowing receptacles.  Our 

councilor, Louie Sanchez, Parks and Rec, and the mayor’s office were notified.   

 
 Although the squeaky VGNA wheel was effective in this instance in attracting prompt 

clean up, on the evening of the annual meeting, the south side receptacle was again 

overflowing.  Neighbors should complain when the trash is left bagged for animals to 

scatter. 
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   Dave Flores of Parks and Rec says new receptacles should arrive by mid-October 

2025.  Let’s hope that it finally happens this time.  This needs a permanent fix. 

 

West Mesa Little League (WMLL) Bathroom:  After years, the WMLL finally has a modern, 

fully accessible bathroom.  It is open to the public whenever the little league gates are 

open.  (See the photo below.) 

 
Proposed Mesa Film Studio (MSF) immediately north of Double Eagle Airport:  The City and 

County, along with the State, are financially supporting a major new video/film 

production studio on land near Double Eagle Airport that is zoned for “auxiliary airport 

uses.”  The studio is seeking $180 million in industrial revenue bonds (IRBs), plus an 

additional roughly $10 million in direct grants from the state and other government 

entities.  If built, the studio owners anticipate that it would create 25-full time jobs, as 

well as some freelance work. The IRBs would ensure that should the studio survive, it 

would not pay taxes for 20-to-30 years.  Furthermore, all production costs of the studio 

and its productions would receive a 25 percent state “credit.”    

   This comes at a time when the existing 11 major studios in the state are struggling 

financially, with Santa Fe Studio up for sale and apparently unable to find a buyer.  

Overall film production in New Mexico has declined 50 percent in the last two years, as 

many other states have jumped on the film-subsidy bandwagon.  Also, the type of major 

studio that is being proposed is becoming more and more problematic as production 

relies increasingly on new digital technologies that make large studios superfluous.  (See 

red area in the aerial view below, along with the following slides.) 
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   Because the proposed site is near the Petroglyphs National Monument (PETR) 

and sacred open space, and being chosen in apparent disregard for public input and in 

defiance of zoning that restricts commercial development in that area, the NAEVA—a 

Native American public interest group—PETR and at least one West Sider are in the 

process of appealing the studio siting.   

 

 
   VGNA members should try to keep abreast of the MSF and Double Eagle Airport 

development issue and express their opinion as it comes before government bodies. 

 

Proposed 435k Volt PNM Transmission Line:  PNM will be holding informational meetings 

in the coming months about a major electrical transmission line along the west side of 

Albuquerque, just east of the Rio Puerco and west of the Double Eagle Airport that would 

bend back east after crossing south of I-40.  There are risks—fire, EMF hazards, 

unsightliness—associated with such above-ground transmission lines.  There are two 

possible routes, as shown by thin red and blue lines in the map below. 

 
 

   PNM maintains that below-ground lines are prohibitively expensive, yet it needs 

the power transmitted from northwest of Albuquerque toward the southwestern part of 

the City. 

   The slide below PNM slide shows how its above-ground power lines would 

appear. 
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VGNA Treasurer’s Report:  The full Treasurer’s Report was incomplete at the time of the 

Annual Meeting because the Bank of Albuquerque internet access was down on Tuesday.  

However, the slide below shows the full treasurer’s report from the following day, when 

the Bank of Albuquerque site was working. 

 
  

Election of VGNA Officers:  The existing officers all offered to either run again or give up their 

positions if anyone wanted to take their places.  No one else stepped forward to replace 

them, except for Joseph Lovato who volunteered to become an additional alternate rep to 

WSCONA.  Therefore, the following slate of officers was elected for 2025-2026 by 

acclamation: 

 

 
VGNA 2025 Annual Meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m. 


